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December 12, 2017


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Uniformed Command Association (UCA) (Corrections Jail Captains - Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention) collective bargaining agreement for the period of January 1, 2017, through December 31, 2020, which will enable King County to continue to provide excellent public safety services in the King County Correctional Facility in Seattle and the King County Regional Justice Center in Kent.  This agreement covers 13 employees in the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention.

The UCA represents Corrections Captains, who are the watch commanders and supervisors for both adult jail facilities.  They oversee and supervise the work of over 550 Corrections Officers and Sergeants, as well as nearly 100 civilian staff members working in the jails.  These employees are highly valued by the County for their ability to efficiently, effectively and safely run the jails, and are keys to our management of risk to the County.

This legislation approves a four year collective bargaining agreement with the Uniformed Command Association, and ensures continuity of leadership, succession planning and management of costs to the County, while maintaining the highest quality supervision and leadership in the jails.

This agreement contains significant improvements in efficiency, accountability and productivity for the County and was bargained from the perspective of total compensation analysis.  The County strives to be a competitive, employer of choice and this agreement furthers that effort.  For example:
	●  This agreement promotes efficiency by reducing unexpected leave usage and increasing notice to the County of leave to be taken.
	●  It eliminates paid meals and coffee in the jail facilities.
	●  It improves staffing flexibility for long term absences of Corrections Captains.
	●  It maintains this bargaining unit in the Joint Labor Management Insurance Committee.
[bookmark: _GoBack]This agreement supports the County’s Strategic Plan by utilizing employees in an efficient and effective manner, and retaining and recruiting quality employees.  It keeps the County’s cost of doing business in line with its revenues, and provides for the long term sustainability of County services.

The general-wage-increases for 2017 and 2018 are 0%.  The general-wage-increases for 2019 and 2020 are 2.5% per year.  Beginning in January 2018, this group will be eligible for up to 5% in longevity pay, equal to the level granted to the Corrections Sergeants below them, thus minimizing future needs to maintain the spread between the groups.  This group will also receive $.29/hour and .25% of salary in exchange for the permanent elimination of paid meals and coffee in the jail facilities on January 1, 2018.  The total wage costs of this agreement are consistent with other recent County settlements agreed to with other labor organizations.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Association.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County residents by maintaining a very high level of professionalism in the ranks of our Corrections Captain, who are vital for maintaining public safety in the efficient and effective operation of our adult jails.
 
If you have questions, please contact Megan Pedersen, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2898.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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